Australian Doctors at War. A literature review. Part Two: After Gallipoli¹

 $S.Due^2$

History article from JMVH Volume 7 Number 2, August 1998

Introduction

After the evacuation of Gallipoli, the AIF was reorganised in Egypt, and divided in two. The larger part, I Anzac Corps, under the Australian General Birdwood, was moved to France in March 1916. The smaller part, comprising II Anzac Corps, under the New Zealander General Godley, and later including the famous Anzac Mounted Division under General Chauvel, remained to protect Egypt, and to pursue the enemy in Sinai and Palestine. However a number of Australian doctors, who had enlisted with the RAMC, had already seen service in both these theatres of war.

World War I (1914-1918) (continued)

The AIF arrived in France and were trained there in time to take part in the battle of the Somme in July 1916. While the number of dead and injured at Gallipoli had been appalling (Australian losses were over 8,000), the Somme was a slaughterhouse. On the first day of the Somme offensive 60,000 British troops fell, a number equal to the total Australian losses for the war. In the first few days of its first action on the Somme (23-27 July 1916) the 1st Division AIF, at Pozieres, suffered 5,000 casualties. It was replaced by the 2nd Division AIF, which suffered 3,500 casualties in a few days. By 3 September 1916, when the Australians were replaced by Canadians, I Anzac Corps had lost 23,000 men in the space of 6 weeks. 42 The AIF divisions still had nearly two years of fighting in France ahead of them.

From early in the war a number of Australian doctors served in France, mainly with the RAMC but also in other units, notably the Australian Voluntary Hospital. ¹¹⁰⁻¹¹³ This unit was raised in England under Lt-Col W.L.E. Eames, who had served with the NSW Army Medical Corps in the Boer War. It hurried into action, and was on active service in France by 29th August, 1914 (war was declared on the 4th August). A number of Australian medical women made their way to France and served in hospitals run by women

independently of the army (see below). After Gallipoli many more Australian doctors went to France with the AIF.

There are several good first-hand accounts of Australian doctors' experiences in France. Most notable is that of R.M. Allan, whose letters home were published by his father. 114 A number of shorter contemporary accounts appeared, mainly in the University medical journals and in the Medical Journal of Australia. These included articles by doctors Dawson, 115 Fooks, 116 MacLaurin, 117 McLean, 118-120 Ramsden 121 and Stacy. 122-123 The outstanding writer in this group is A.L. McLean, whose beautifully composed pieces rank the best writing of the war. Gassed twice in France in 1918, McLean died of tuberculosis in Sydney in 1922 while still in his thirties. He left uncompleted a superb fictional or dramatised account of soldiers in France which was published posthumously. 124

Several doctors published reminiscences of the Western Front in later life: F.A Maguire after ten years recalled the confusion of life near the front; ¹²⁵⁻¹²⁶ R.L. Forsyth gave a lively account of his experiences at Villers-Bretonneux after more than twenty years; ¹²⁷ A. Birnie recounted his experiences vividly after an interval of fifty years; ¹²⁸ and C. Huxtable devoted thirty pages of his recent autobiography to his World War I experiences from when he joined the RAMC in 1914- after an interval of over 70 years. ¹²⁹

Mesopotamia

The British campaign in Mesopotamia ended with the surrender of their army at Kut to the Turks in 1916, after a siege of several months. A British force had been sent, early in 1916, in an unsuccessful attempt to rescue the besieged troops, and with it were several Australian medical officers. The main work by an Australian doctor in this campaign is R.M. Allan's Mesopotamia and India. Allan also wrote a short piece for the Medical Journal of Australia. In addition there are articles by H.M.Moran and

¹S.Due Australian Doctors at war. A literature review. Part Two: Gallipoli Aust Mil Med 1998; 7(2):15-20. This is the second part of a two part series. The first part was published in Dec 1997 and reprinted in The Journal of Military and Veterans' Health July 2015.

²Stephen Due is the Chief Librarian at the Geelong Hospital.

A.G. Anderson.¹³³ A small unit of the embryonic Australian Flying Corps also served in Mesopotamia. One of their pilots was Dr G.P. Merz of Melbourne, who was killed by Arabs after a forced landing.¹³⁴

Sinai and Palestine

Compared with the grim scenes which awaited the AIF in France, the campaigns of the divisions which stayed to protect Egypt, and to fight in Sinai and Palestine, appear in a relatively romantic light. Certainly the legendary exploits of the Australian Light Horse brigades of the Desert Mounted Corps, who were brilliantly led and repeatedly victorious, captured the Australian imagination and their story has been told and retold with great pride.

An important medical work from this campaign is The Desert Trail, by 'Scotty's Brother'. ¹³⁵ This gives a detailed account of medical life in the desert war, in addition to fulfilling admirably its purpose as a memorial for the author's brother and the men of the Light Horse. The same gifted author, under his real name of C. Duguid, records his experiences of desert warfare at Gaza in a chapter of his autobiography. ¹³⁶ J. Brown, who was serving with the RAMC near the Suez Canal when he was taken prisoner by the Turks, wrote a book recording his experiences. ¹³⁷

Medical Women and World War I

Women who were doctors were not allowed to serve as medical officers in the Australian armed forces in World War I. Perhaps partly because of their determination to serve no matter what obstacles were put in their way, the efforts of these women have been more extensively recorded than those of medical women in World War II. A. Mitchell estimates that fourteen of Australia's one hundred and twentynine medical women made their own way to the war, and joined various British units.⁵⁹ There are accounts of the work of three Australian doctors Cooper, 138 DeGaris, 139,140 and Bennett 141 who served with the Scottish Women's Hospitals in Serbia. Other Australian medical women served in England and France: the Australian Dictionary of Biography, and the article by Mitchell,59 give brief accounts of the war service of Phoebe Chapple (RAMC England and France), Eleanor Bourne and Vera Scantlebury Brown (Endell Street Military Hospital), and Lucy Gullett and Hannah Sexton (France).

Unit Histories and Unit Publications

Unit histories are listed by Tregellis-Smith et al, along with some of the other unit publications, including honour rolls and newspapers.⁵

World War II (1939-1945)

Most readers will be familiar with the broad outlines of World War II, which will therefore not be recapitulated here. Australian military casualties were less in this war than in World War I (in round figures 40,000 dead compared with 60,000), while the number of men and women who served in the armed forces was greater (about 700,000 compared with 400,000). However the total destruction of human life in World War II (55,000,000) was far greater than that of any previous war, and included a high proportion of civilians (over 50%). 142

At the height of World War II, the Australian armed forces included about two thousand five hundred doctors, ¹⁴³ amounting to more than one third of the medical profession in Australia. ¹⁴⁴ Succinct histories of the medical services in this war were written by G. Jacobson, ¹⁴⁵ and in a shorter version by A.J. Sweeting, ¹⁴⁶ in the Australian Encyclopaedia (unfortunately this was not included in the current edition of the Encyclopaedia). A masterly overview of Australian military medical experience in the war was given in a short article by A.S. Walker, the official historian. ¹⁴⁷

The Official History

The official Australian medical history of the Second World War was written by Allan S. Walker. It comprises four volumes produced over sixteen years, the last volume being completed by others after his death, and published in 1961. Like Butler before him, Walker produced a monumental work compiled largely from military and personal records. However Walker's work is organised somewhat differently. He devotes his first volume to clinical experiences at war. He then devotes one volume to the Middle East and Far East, and one volume to the Island campaigns. His final volume covers medical services in the RAN and RAAF. Like its predecessor, Walker's history is a work of great authority, celebrating national pride and individual heroism.

The Middle East

Early in the war Australian troops went to the Middle East to support the British Army, and there they helped defeat the Italian forces in the Western Desert. Part of the Australian force was then sent to help defend Greece against the Italians and Germans. The allies were defeated and retreated to Crete, which in turn was taken by the Germans in May 1941. A total of 2,065 Australians were captured in Greece, and a further 3,109 on Crete. Three doctors – Thomas,149-150 Le Soeuf,151 and King152 - wrote of their experiences in the campaign, the latter two being taken prisoner by the Germans.

Meanwhile, German reinforcements in the Western Desert forced British and Australian troops to retreat, some being left behind in April 1941 to defend the fortress of Tobruk. A book by J. Devine is devoted to his experiences at Tobruk, ¹⁵³ a subject also covered by I. Wood in his autobiography. ¹⁵⁴ Two journal articles by doctors at Tobruk, S.J.M. Goulston ¹⁵⁵ and C. Morlet, ¹⁵⁶ capture something of the atmosphere of the siege. At the same time, British and Australian troops invaded Syria from Palestine. A full-length book by M. Kent Hughes, who was a radiologist serving with the RAMC, describes her experiences in this theatre of war. ¹⁵⁷

The Far East: Malaya - Singapore - Prisoners of War

British and Australian troops were rapidly defeated in Malaya when Japan entered the war. Two doctors wrote about their experiences in the retreat to Singapore: A.P. Derham in an article, ¹⁵⁸ and T. Hamilton in his book. 159 When Singapore fell, on 15 February 1942, over 15,000 Australians were taken prisoner. ¹⁶⁰ Cobcroft notes that of these, 87 were medical officers. ¹⁶⁰ In all the Japanese took 22,000 Australian prisoners, from early 1942 onwards. It is testimony to the brutality of their captors that by the end of the war, three and a half years later, over 8,000 of these prisoners were dead, and many of the remainder were crippled for life.

The contributions of Australian doctors who were prisoners of war of the Japanese are celebrated in a relatively large number of books and articles, the best of which have found a wide audience. It was said by McWhae¹⁴³ that the one of the greatest achievements of the medical service in this war was its work among the prisoners on the Burma-Siam railway: 'if it had not been for their medical officers... few would have survived'. The most notable published works are those by the senior officers Coates¹⁶¹⁻¹⁶⁷ and Dunlop. ¹⁶⁸⁻¹⁷¹ In addition there are a number of pieces, including journal articles and fulllength books, by other Australian medical officers in Japanese captivity, each of whom makes a valuable contribution to the literature. 172-190 There are a number of second hand reports not referred to here. A useful reference work is the recent publication by Brenda Heagney, which lists all the medical officers at Changi and on the railway. 191

New Guinea

The Japanese advance continued south through the islands of the Dutch East Indies to Timor and New Guinea, where it was finally halted in the now legendary campaign in the Owen Stanley Ranges. Notable works by doctors about their experiences in the New Guinea campaign are those by Robinson, $^{\rm 192,193}$ Steward, $^{\rm 194}$ and Kingsley Norris. $^{\rm 195-196}$

Air Force Medical Officers

Two doctors who served in the RAAF in World War II have published their experiences recently in some detail. They are W. Deane Butcher¹⁹⁷ and C. Roe. ¹⁹⁸

Unit histories

There are a number of published medical unit histories from this war, ranging from professionally written works to those which are largely collections of anecdotes. These are listed by Tregellis-Smith et al 5

The Regimental Medical Officer in World War II

This is a subject which deserves more attention in the literature than it has received. Fortunately there are several full length books, by Regimental Medical Officers Richards, ¹⁸⁷ Robinson, ¹⁹³ Steward, ¹⁹⁴ and Thomas. ¹⁹⁹ There are short pieces by Patterson, ²⁰⁰ Robinson ¹⁹² and Braithwaite. ²⁰¹

Medicine and literature in World War II

A. Meares, who was a RMO in New Guinea, published several poems inspired by the landscape there which reflect his experience of war. Two novels by Australian doctors came out of the war: the surgeon H.M. Moran wrote a novel about the life of a Sydney GP, culminating with his death in England in the blitz; and Mary Kent Hughes wrote a well rounded story set in the Middle East, which was the scene her war service as a radiologist. She also wrote a war poem The Troopship ...

But where the sea meets sky our cruiser lies
And over it appears the Southern Cross
The pointers first, twin lamps above the sea
Then all five stars bright like the star of old
Which lit the stone-capped hills of wild Judea.
But then the message was of joyous birth,
And now of noise, home-hunger, wounds and death.

Mary Kent Hughes, RAMC

on a troopship coming home.²⁰⁵

Korean War (1950-1953)

Medical services in the Korean War are described by Mcintyre in the official history of Australian involvement in this conflict.²⁰⁶ There are also contemporary articles by Davis,²⁰⁷ and Gandevia et al.²⁰⁸ Malaya (1950-1960) and Vietnam (1962-1973)

The official medical history of Australia's involvement in Southeast Asian conflicts 1948-1975 by B. O'Keefe (with an appendix by F.B. Smith on Agent Orange) was published recently. ²⁰⁹ This is a major work in the tradition of the previous official histories. The author presents a detailed but readable, coherent picture of medical services in the Malayan Emergency and the Vietnam War.

The medical aspects of the Vietnam War were covered extensively at the time by Brass.²¹⁰⁻²¹² Articles on military medical experiences were published by Cole, ²¹³ Crawford, ²¹⁴ Gurner, ²¹⁵⁻²¹⁶ Knight, ²¹⁷ Leslie, ²¹⁸

and Smithurst.²¹⁹⁻²²⁰ In addition, there were civilian medical personnel who formed what were known as the Australian Surgical Teams. Their experiences were recorded by Grove,²²¹ Santamaria,²²² and Villiers.²²³

More recent conflicts

Since Vietnam, Australian doctors have been involved officially and unofficially in a number of regional conflicts, and there are published accounts of medical experiences in Timor, 224 Somalia, 225-227 Afghanistan, 228-229 Iraq, 227 Bosnia, 230,231 and Rwanda. 233-236

References

(Note: References are numbered from the previous article in this two part series)

- 110. Home G. With the Australian Voluntary Hospital in France. Med J Aust 1916; 1(25):479-82.
- 111. Parker TE. Medical officer's experiences at the front. Aust Military J 1915; 6(2):246-7.
- 112. Burness PB. The Australian Voluntary Hospital. Sabretache 1974;16:182-188.
- 113. Harris H. With the Australian Voluntary Hospital abroad. $Med\ J\ Aust\ 1914;1(22):511-2.$
- 114. Allan RM. Letters from a young Queenslander. Brisbane: Watson, Ferguson & Co.; 1915.
- 115. Dawson JB. Experiences in a British military hospital. Med J Aust 1917;1(23):479-85.
- 116. Fooks EVR. Impressions and experiences with the Royal Army Medical Corps in France. *Med J Aust* 1916;1(8):153-5.
- 117. MacLaurin C. War surgery at the front. Med J Aust 1917;1:503-5.
- 118. McLean AL. The work of a Regimental Medical Officer in the Royal Army Medical Corps. *Med J Aust* 1916;1(3):47-9.
- 119. McLean AL. The rise of a casualty clearing station. Med J Aust 1917;1:221-3.
- 120. McLean AL. The work of a casualty clearing station. Med J Aust 1917;1:309-312.
- 121. Ramsden EM. Some notes on the work being done by a field ambulance in France. Med J Aust 1917;1:371-374.
- 122. Stacy HS. No2 Australian Casualty Clearing Station in France. Med J Aust 1917;1:437-440.
- 123. Stacy HS. Notes from the No.2 Casualty Clearing Station. Med J Aust 1916;2: 175-9.
- 124. McLean AL. War vistas. Sydney: Australasian Medical Publishing Company; 1928.
- 125. Maguire FA. Medical services in the field. $Med\ J$ Aust 1927; Suppl: 49-53.
- 126. Maguire FA. German breakthrough: medical problems of March 1918. Reveille 1931;4(6): 10, 27.
- 127. Forsyth RL. Villers-Bret.: a medical officer's impressions. Reveille 1939;12(8): 32-3.
- 128. Birnie A. With the RAMC in the Great War: by a Regimental Medical Officer. Alfred Hosp Clin Reports 1967;14:1-11.
- 129. Huxtable C. From the Somme to Singapore: a medical officer in two world wars. Kenthurst, NSW: Kangaroo Press; 1987. 168p.
- 130. Allan RM. Mesopotamia and India : a continuation of "Letters from a young Queenslander". Brisbane: Watson, Ferguson & Co.; 1916. 190p.
- 131. Allan RM. Experiences in Mesopotamia $Med\ J\ Aust\ 1917;1\{25\}:523-5.$
- 132. Moran HM. A doctor-sahib in Mesopotamia Sydney University Medical Journal October 1916;11:88-92.
- 133. Anderson AG. With the RAMC. Speculum 1916 Oct:(96):147-9.
- 134. Cutlack FM. Mesopotamia the first Australian airmen on service. In: *The Australian Flying Corps : in the western and eastern theatres of war 1914-1918 (Official history of Australia in the war of 1914-1918, volume VIII).*St. Lucia: University of Queensland Press; 1987: 1-13.

- 135. Scotty's Brother [sic]. The desert trail: with the Light Horse through Sinai to Palestine Adelaide: W.K. Thomas; 1919. 129p.
- 136. Duguid C. Doctor at war. In: Doctor and the aborigines. Adelaide: Rigby; 1972: 59-74.
- 137. Brown J. Turkish days and ways. Sydney: Angus and Robertson; 1940. 288p.
- 138. Williams LM. Behind the front line in Serbia (1916-1917). In: Williams LM. No easy path: the life and times of Lilian Violet Cooper MD, FRACS (1861-1947): Australia's first woman surgeon. Brisbane: Amphion Press; 1991:49-74.
- 139. DeGaris MC. With a Scottish Women's Hospital in Macedonia In: Clinical notes and deductions of a peripatetic. London: Bailliere, Tindall and Cox; 1926:146-173.
- 140. DePoi C. Mary Clementina De Garis. Chiron 1990;vol. no. unknown:50-55.
- 141. Manson C, Manson C [sic]. The Kaiser's war. Part three in their book: *Doctor Agnes Bennett.* London: Michael Joseph; 1960: 71-120.
- 142. World War II. In: *The Australian Encyclopaedia*. 6th ed. Volume 8. Terrey Hills, NSW: Australian Geographic Society; 1996:3151-3175.
- 143. McWhae DM. The medical profession of Australia and the war. Med J Aust 1948;2:337-342.
- 144. Australian doctors and the war [editorial]. Med J Aust 1941;1:553-4.
- 145. Jacobson G. World War II- medicine and medical services. In: *Australian Encyclopaedia*. 2nd ed. Sydney: Angus & Robertson, 1958:volume 9: 481-5.
- 146. Sweeting AJ. World War II. 4.Medicine and medical services. In: *Australian Encyclopaedia*.Vol8. 5th ed. Sydney: Australian Geographic Society, 1988:3143-5.
- 147. Walker AS. The following wind of history. Med J Aust 1954;2:81-87.
- 148. Walker AS. Australia in the war of 1939-1945. Series 5 (Medical). Canberra: Australian War Memorial; 1952. 4 vols: Clinical problems of war, Middle East and Far East, The Island Campaigns, Medical services of the RA.N. and RA.A.F
- 149. Thomas P. Army doctor: the reminiscences of a West Australian army medical officer during the World War 1939-1945. Perth: J. Pilpel; 1981. 109p.
- 150. Thomas P. The World War 1939-1945. In: A doctor looks back. Perth: J. Pilpel, 1984: 161-252.
- 151. LeSouef L. To war without a gun. Perth: Artlook; 1980.
- 152. King A. A tuberculosis medical officer in Stalag IV A 1942-45. In: Proust AJ, History of tuberculosis in Australia, New Zealand and Papua New Guinea. Canberra: Brolga Press; 1991:239-41.
- 153. Devine J. The Rats of Tobruk. Sydney: Angus & Robertson; 1943. 119p.
- 154. Wood IJ. Discovery and healing in peace and war. Toorak: the author, 1984.
- 155. Goulston SJM. A regimental aid post in Tobruk. Med J Aust 1942;1:494-496.
- 156. Morlet C. With the Australian Army Medical Corps in two sieges: ANZAC and Tobruk. *MedJAust* 1943;2:221-224.
- 157. Kent Hughes M. Matilda waltzes the Tommies. Melbourne: Oxford University Press; 1943.
- 158. Derham P. Singapore and after: a brief historical survey of the activities of the Australian Army Medical Corps in Malaya *Med J Aust* 1946;2:397-401.
- 159. Hamilton T. Soldier surgeon in Malaya. Sydney: Angus & Robertson; 1957.
- 160. Cobcroft MD. Merry Christmas, Major Clarke! Med J Aust 1992;157:775-780.
- 161. Coates AE. The Albert Coates story. Melbourne: Hyland House; 1977.
- 162. Coates AE. An address. Med J Aust 1942;1(3):63-7.
- 163. Coates AE. The doctor in the jungle prison camps. Speculum 1946;(150):26-8.
- 164. Coates AE. Clinical lessons from prisoner of war hospitals in the Far East (Burma and Siam). *Med J Aust* 1946;1:753-760.
- 165. Coates AE . Fundamental principles in medical practice. Med J Aust 1946;2(22):757-63.
- 166. Coates AE. A prisoner of the Japanese. Proc Med Leg Soc Vic 1946;5:22-41.
- 167. Coates AE. Surgery in Japanese prison camps. Aust N Z J Surg 1946;15(3): 147-158.

- 168. Dunlop EE. Clinical lessons from prisoner of war hospitals in the Far East. Med J Aust 1946;1:761-766.
- 169. Dunlop EE. Reflections 1946 and 1991. In: McCormack G, Nelson H. *The Burma-Thailand railway*. St. Leonards, NSW: Allen & Unwin 1993:144-50
- 170. Dunlop EE. Medical experiences in Japanese captivity. Br Med J 1946;2:481-6.
- 171. Dunlop EE. War diaries of Weary Dunlop: Java and the Burma-Thailand railway 1942-1945. Melbourne: Nelson; 1986.
- 172. Brennan DJ. Malaya and Singapore revisited. Med J Aust 1970; 2:1257-1258.
- 173. Brennan DJ. Dramatic struggle for lives. NSW Doctor. 1995(Dec):10-2.
- 174. Brennan DJ. Heroes and mere mortals. NSW Doctor. 1996(Feb):7.
- 175. Duncan IL. Life in a Japanese prisoner-of-war camp. Med J Aust 1982;1:302-306.
- 176. Duncan IL. Makeshift medicine: combating disease in the Japanese prison camps. $Med\ J\ Aust\ 1983;1:29-32.$
- 177. Duncan IL. Medicine in war. General Practitioner. 1993; 1(16):17
- 178. Eddey HH. Prisoner-of-war camps in Borneo. Med J Aust 1946; 2:403-404.
- 179. Fagan KJ. Surgical experiences as a prisoner of war. Med J Aust 1946;1:775-776.
- 180. Firkins P. Borneo surgeon: a reluctant hero: the story of Dr. James P. Taylor. Carlisle WA: Hesperian Press, 1995.
- 181. Harvey C. Medical aspects of the Singapore captivity. Med J Aust 1946;1:769-772.
- 182. Hinder DCC. Prisoners of war: long-term effects. Med J Aust 1981;1:565-566.
- 183. Kell D. A doctor's Borneo. Brisbane: Boolarong Publications, 1984.
- 184. Marsden ATH. Observations by a pathologist during three and a half years as a prisoner of war in Malaya and Thailand. *Med J Aust* 1946;1:766-769.
- 185. Mills RM. Doctor's diary and memoirs, Pond Party, F Force, Thai-Burma Railway. New Lambton, NSW: The author, 1994
- 186. Poidevin L. Samurais and circumcisions. Adelaide: The author; 1985.
- 187. Richards R. The survival factor. Kenthurst, NSW: Kangaroo Press; 1989.
- 188. Stenning SEL. Experiences as a prisoner of war in Japan. Med J Aust 1946;1:773-775.
- 189. White JG. Administrative and clinical problems in Australian and British prisoner of war camps in Singapore, 1942 to 1945. *Med J Aust* 1946;2:401-403.
- 190. White JG. Reminiscences: Changi 1942-5. In: Attwood H.(ed), Occasional papers in medical history. Melbourne: Medical History Society; 1984:35-38.
- 191. Heagney B. The long days of slavery: fellows and members of the RACP who were prisoners-of-war in South-East Asia. Sydney: RACP, 1996.
- 192. Robinson B. Battlezone medicine. SALT 1943; 7(8):36-8.
- 193. Robinson B. Record of service: an Australian medical officer in the New Guinea campaign. Melbourne: Macmillan: 1944.
- 194. Steward HD. Recollections of a Regimental Medical Officer. Melbourne: Melbourne University Press; 1983.
- 195. Norris FK. The New Guinea campaign. Med J Aust 1945;2:425-431.
- 196. Norris FK. No memory for pain. Melbourne: Heinemann; 1970.
- 197. Deane-Butcher W. Fighter squadron doctor: 75 Squadron, Royal Australian Air Force, New Guinea, 1942. Gordon, NSW: The Author; 1989.
- 198. Roe C. Reminiscences of my time as a medical officer in the Royal Australian Air Force from 1943 to 1946 in World War II. Brisbane: The author; 1988.
- 199. Thomas P. A doctor looks back. Perth: J. Pilpel, 1984.
- 200. Patterson S. A Regimental Medical Officer. In: *The Ordinary Doctor*. Brisbane: Amphion Press; 1990:125-
- 201. Braithwaite P. The Regimental Medical Officer. Med J Aust 1943;1:137-142.
- 202. Meares A. How distant the stars. Melbourne: Cheshire; 1947. 21p.

- 203. Moran HM. Beyond the hill lies China. Sydney: Dymock's Book Arcade; 1945. 272p.
- 204. Kent Hughes M. Dust of Nineveh. London: Heinemann; 1946.
- 205. Kent Hughes M. [The troopship). In: *Matilda Waltzes with the Tommies*. Melbourne: Oxford University Press: 1943:108.
- 206. Mcintyre D. Australian Army Medical Services in Korea In: O'Neill R. *Australia in the Korean War 1950-53, Volume II.* Canberra: Australian War Memorial, 1985:570-85.
- 207. Davis NC. Surgical aspects of the Korean War, March 1951 to February 1952. *Med J Aust* 1952;2:367-373.
- 208. Gandevia B, Hughes ESR, Webb R. Medical and surgical aspects of the Korean campaign, September to December 1950. *Med J Aust* 1951;2:191-197.
- 209. O'Keefe B, Smith FB. *Medicine at war: medical aspects of Australia's involvement in Southeast Asia 1950-1972.* St. Leonards, NSW: Allen & Unwin, 1994.
- 210. Brass A. Foreign medical aid to South Vietnam. N Eng/ J Med 1967;277(15): 789-93.
- 211. Brass A. *Medicine in South Vietnam today*. Sydney: Australasian Medical Publishing Co.; 1967. Originally published in 8 parts in consecutive issues of the Medical Journal of Australia, February to April 1966.
- 212. Brass A Bleeding earth: a doctor looks at Vietnam. Melbourne: Heinemann; 1968.
- 213. Cole WH. The anaesthetist in modem warfare: experience with the First Australian Field Hospital in South Vietnam. Anaesthesia 1973;28(2):113-7.
- 214. Crawford A. Army war surgery in Vietnam. Med J Aust 1969;1: 648-652.
- 215. Gurner CM. The RAAMC at war: 1966-1971. Med J Aust 1971;Suppl:35.
- 216. Gurner CM. Medical services in Vietnam. Ahead: Aust Health Educ Advisory Digest 1971;8:6-8.
- 217. Knight RJ. Reception and resuscitation of casualties in South Vietnam. Lancet 1972;2:29-31.
- 218. Leslie DR. War surgery in Vietnam. Aust Army J 1971;(265):25-30.
- 219. Smithurst BA. A physician in Vietnam. Med J Aust 1969;1:652-654.
- 220. Smithurst BA. Medical experience at an Australian field hospital in Vietnam. Med J Aust 1972;2:651-653.
- 221. Grove G. Background to the Australian surgical teams in Vietnam. Med J Aust 1967;2:331-3.
- 222. Santamaria J. The wider view. Med J Aust 1967;2:341-342.
- 223. Villiers JD. A second look. Med J Aust 1967;2:342-345.
- 224. Scott-Findlay J, Smith FS. A Timor experience in war and civilian trauma Med J Aust 1976;2:90-2.
- 225. Duncan DJ. Operation restore hope : military medical practice in Somalia $\ Med\ J\ Aust\ 1993;159:739-44.$
- 226. Robins AM. An Australian medical perspective on aeromedical evacuation and casualty management during the Somali war. *Aust Mil Med* 1996;5(2):6-9.
- 227. Warfe PG. Military medicine and peacekeeping. Defence Force J 194(104):60-7.
- 228. Farmer I. Experiences in a war zone. Aust Fam Phys 1995; 24(12):2197-202.
- 229. Laming A. Afghanistan tragedy: public health and human suffering. Aust Fam Phys 1995; 24(12):2191-5
- 230. Brennan DJ, Hobson C, Bolton Petal. Medical relief in central Bosnia. *Med J Aust* 1994;161(11/12):675-9.
- 231. O'Brien D. Letter from Bosnia Australian Medicine 1995 Sep 4; 7(16):1,3.
- 232. Atkinson R. Light blue in Darkest Africa: Operation Tamar: ASC UNAMIR II. Aust Mil Med 1995; 4(1):23-6
- 233. Miller P, Pearn J, Marcollo S. Radiology in Rwanda Australas Radiol. 1995; 39(4):337-42.
- 234. Pearn J. War zone paediatrics in Rwanda J Paediatr Child Health. 1996;32:290-5.
- 235. Pearn J. Reflections of Rwanda: a selected photo-archive of service with the Forward Surgical Support Team.... Herston Qld: Amphion Press, 1995.
- 236. Ramsey W, Bridgford LR, Lusby RJ, Pearn J. The Australian Medical Support Force in Rwanda *Med J Aust* 1995; 163:646-51.